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Abstract
Managed care organizations would appear to be

natural advocates for, and users of, cost-effective-
ness analysis (CEA) as a tool for maximizing health
outcomes for their covered populations within fixed
budgets. There is, however, little evidence that CEA
plays a major role in managed care decision making.
The purpose of this paper is to identify barriers to
both conducting and using CEA in managed care
decision making. Lack of understanding about the
value and applicability of CEA, and incentives that
do not align with a lifetime perspective on either
health outcomes or costs may be at least as impor-
tant as perceived or real methodological limita-
tions of the methodology. Research focused on
ways to overcome these barriers, and thereby
improve resource allocations, is recommended.

(Am J Manag Care 1999;6:173-179)
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During the past 10 years, the number of people
who receive their healthcare in a managed
care setting has increased significantly. The

proportion of people insured by employers who were
covered by managed care plans rose from 49% in
1992 to 85% in 1997.1 This rise in managed care was
initially accompanied by a significant slowdown in
the growth rate for healthcare spending.2 Managed
care appears to have had some initial success in
meeting its goal of containing healthcare costs (or at
least slowing the growth of healthcare costs), but its
effect on quality has not yet been demonstrated.
Although healthcare costs have risen more quickly
than did premiums in 1996 and 1997, this has yet to
result in large increases in health insurance premiums.

In contrast to a fee-for-service environment in
which there is little incentive to control costs, man-
aged care seeks to maximize the value (quality) of
healthcare delivered within a fixed budget (cost).
This objective would seem to make managed care
organizations (MCOs) natural advocates for and
users of cost-effectiveness analysis (CEA), since CEA
is a rigorous methodology used to quantify the ratio
of cost per unit of health benefit.3-5 Although CEA
does not reflect all issues of importance, such as
equity or feasibility, in a healthcare decision, it does
provide potentially useful information for healthcare
decision makers.3,4

Despite these incentives, there is little evidence
that MCOs explicitly use CEA as a tool in managed
care decision making. Although the number and
quality of CEAs conducted has increased consider-
ably, whether these analyses have had an impact on
healthcare decision making (either in managed care
or in other settings) is not clear. Reinhardt6 summa-
rized the situation as follows: “Policy-makers world-
wide are on a quest to control national spending for
health care and to enhance the value received for
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whatever is being spent on health care. One should
think that the economic evaluation of clinical prac-
tice would play a major role in this quest. Alas, so
far it has not, in spite of considerable progress in
the development of suitable methodology for such
evaluations.”

Our objective is to describe and discuss the vari-
ous barriers to using CEA in the managed care set-
ting. Such barriers limit the potentially fruitful link-
age between the methodology of CEA and the man-
aged care industry. In previous discussions and sur-
veys regarding the use of CEA in health decision
making, issues relating to methodology have often
been identified as key barriers to the widespread use
of CEA.7-9 Although methodologic issues exist and
certainly deserve further research, a lack of under-
standing on the part of MCOs regarding the value of
CEA in evaluating health interventions is another
important barrier. In addition, physician and public
perceptions of CEA can be significant barriers to
using CEA in managed care. 

Current Reduction and Use of 
Cost-Effectiveness Analysis 

The rate of publication of CEAs has never been
greater. Leading clinical journals publish CEAs along-
side biologic and clinical research, and entire jour-
nals, including Medical Decision Making,
PharmacoEconomics, The International Journal
on Technology Assessment in Health Care, and
Value in Health, are devoted to the methods and
applications of CEA and related approaches to decision
making. Pharmaceutical companies have invested
millions of dollars in “health economics,” “pharma-
coeconomics,” and “outcomes research” depart-
ments, most of which are responsible for performing
and commissioning cost-effectiveness studies of their
products for use in both internal product develop-
ment decisions and external marketing efforts.10

Despite the increased number of published CEAs
and concerted efforts by pharmaceutical companies,
professional organizations, and academic groups to
develop CEA into a practical aid to decision making
in healthcare, CEA does not appear to be used rou-
tinely and consistently by MCOs. Most surveys of
the use of economic evaluation in decision making
have focused on the pharmacy and have not found
widespread use of CEA.7-9,11,12 Managed care phar-
macies regard clinical effectiveness as the most
important consideration, followed by safety and
then cost effectiveness.8 However, at least 2 compa-
nies (one pharmacy benefit management company
and one MCO) have developed guidelines for includ-

ing cost-effectiveness information in a formulary
submission.13,14

Only a few examples of cost-effectiveness studies
conducted in a managed care setting have been pub-
lished to date. At Prudential Health Care, a CEA of
HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors (statins) was used to
support the inclusion of fluvastatin and simvastatin
in its formulary.15 Cost-effectiveness analyses for
influenza vaccination, treatment of depression, use
of sumatriptan for migraine headache, and treat-
ment of acid peptic disorders in a managed care set-
ting have also been published, but the extent to
which these have influenced decision making is not
known.16-19

Understanding the Value of 
Cost-Effectiveness Analysis

Managed care companies seem unsure of the rel-
evance of CEA to their organizations. In surveys,
they cite effectiveness as their most important deci-
sion criterion, potentially unaware of the additional
information that can be provided by CEA in helping
them to decide whether and, if so, under what cir-
cumstances, to allocate resources to particular tech-
nologies. Also, even if they are aware of the avail-
ability of cost-effectiveness data, MCOs may ques-
tion the applicability of these studies, including the
perspective of the analysis or potential biases relat-
ed to the supplier of the analysis.

For MCOs to recognize the value of CEA, they
must understand both the technique as well as its
potential value in decision making.

Knowledge of methodology. Many decision mak-
ers feel ill-equipped to evaluate cost-effectiveness
information and report that technology assessment
groups do not have the skills or the resources to
evaluate these data.12 As an unfortunate conse-
quence, MCOs appear to perceive CEA as an analyt-
ic technique that itself is in early development.11

Yet, standards for conducting CEAs are available;
the US Public Health Service has recently published
guidelines for conducting CEAs for health interven-
tions.3-5 In other countries, the use of cost-effective-
ness data in healthcare decision making has a longer
history. It is formally required as part of the govern-
ment approval process for drugs in Australia and is
used frequently in pricing decisions for drugs in
France.20,21 Cost-effectiveness analysis is considered
by many, both in the United States and in other
countries, to be a well-defined method for evaluating
the relative value of health interventions.3, 20, 21

Understanding the value. Medical directors at
MCOs seem uncertain about the value of CEA.
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Managed care organizations consider many factors
when making a coverage decision regarding a new
technology but often are unwilling to be explicit
about resource rationing. Decision makers claim
that cost rarely enters the coverage decision (and
often do not make the distinction between cost and
cost effectiveness).7 Effectiveness (or lack of effec-
tiveness) is claimed to be the most important crite-
rion used in coverage decision making.7,8 For exam-
ple, medical necessity or increased effectiveness was
cited by medical directors as the most common con-
sideration in recommending coverage for three new
laser technologies, but increased cost effectiveness
and potential for decreased cost were also cited as
considerations.22 Technologies most likely to under-
go formal technology assessment are those consid-
ered high-cost technologies, emerging technologies,
or controversial technologies, indicating that costs
are important.7,8

Cost-effectiveness analysis provides a formal
assessment of the cost of a service or product per
unit of effectiveness. When included in budget deci-
sion making, information on cost-effectiveness can
help optimize resource allocation by identifying ser-
vices and products that provide relatively more units
of effect per dollar expenditure. For products or ser-
vices that are of clearly superior efficacy, an appro-
priate role for CEA would be to identify the relative
cost-effectiveness ratios for specific subgroups of
patients who are candidates for the new treatment
or to help identify those subgroups for whom, and
under what clinical circumstances, the treatment is
most or more cost effective.

Limited Incentives to Use 
Cost-Effectiveness Analysis

Despite apparent incentives to use CEA, the
process by which services are currently rationed
actually limits the incentives for MCOs to use this
technique. As long as managed care organizations
achieve sufficient cost control through more con-
ventional strategies, such as capitated contracts and
volume discounts, they have little reason to engage
in the much more difficult process of optimizing
resource allocation by applying CEA. However, once
they have reached the limits of containing costs
through current strategies, MCO decision makers
may start to consider the value of CEA as a source of
information.

The organizational structure of many MCOs also
provides little incentive to use CEA. Managed care
companies are a heterogeneous group of plans, and
most MCOs are still largely decentralized by admin-

istrative departments (pharmacy, hospital, or outpa-
tient care) and do not evaluate systemwide costs.
Because a systemwide approach is necessary to con-
duct CEA, decentralized organizations are likely to
be ill-equipped to engage in CEA. At least in the
pharmacy, some MCOs are moving beyond acquisi-
tion costs when evaluating costs. All of the published
CEAs from a managed care setting considered costs
from more than 1 department.15-19

Managed care organizations also tend to have
shorter time horizons than are usually reflected in
CEAs. Because members switch health plans fre-
quently, future cost savings or health benefits to
members may be valued less from the MCO’s point
of view. Ironically, disenrollment tends to reduce the
incentives for MCOs to give priority to preventive
services, although marketing considerations provide
the opposite incentive.

Managed care organizations have strong market-
driven incentives to provide highly visible, lifesav-
ing, and glamorous services, whereas many low-visi-
bility but extremely cost-effective services may not
be provided. This is not to say that MCOs do not
allocate resources according to the long-term best
interests of their members, but the economic incen-
tives are often at odds with cost-effective resource
allocation.

Negative Perceptions
Public perceptions. The current public policy and

media environment portray MCOs as being primari-
ly or solely obsessed with cost. As such, revealing
that coverage decisions are based on methods that
include “cost” or “economic” in the title is seen as
a public relations mistake. In addition, Americans
have a cultural tendency to resist decision making
by any central authority and to resist the denial of
almost any potential services.23 As a result,
patients view CEA only as a means for denying
them services. 

When the state of Oregon attempted to use cost-
effectiveness data as part of its method for limiting
the number of services covered by its Medicaid pro-
gram and extending coverage to additional people,
there was significant resistance.24 Because of objec-
tions by the federal government, cost effectiveness
was not included as a criterion for evaluation in the
final ranking of services and costs played a minor
role in the rankings.25 Negative public perception of
using costs or cost effectiveness as a criterion in
healthcare decision making is a significant barrier to
the active consideration of cost effectiveness in deci-
sions for allocating healthcare resources.
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The public’s resistance to denial of healthcare
services is clearly in conflict with its desire to limit
healthcare spending. Although the public criticizes
managed care practices, individuals frequently
choose the least expensive plan available to them.
What is less clear is how to increase the public’s
understanding of this conflict and potentially
increase their understanding of the role CEA can
appropriately play in this type of resource allocation
problem.

Physician perceptions. Physicians in the United
States have a traditional aversion to considering
resource constraints in decision making. Most
physicians do not know how to evaluate cost-effec-
tiveness information and may consider it unethical
to use.26 Physicians consider CEA to be an account-
ing or cost-management tool rather than a decision-
analytic tool. They may perceive guidelines based
on cost effectiveness to be an intrusion into the
physician-patient relationship. Part of this barrier
could be overcome by education, but the question of
ethics remains. 

The appropriateness of using cost-effectiveness
information at the individual level is an important
point of discussion. Many CEAs are based on the
characteristics of the “average” patient and may not
be appropriate for decision making for individual
patients when the patient population is heteroge-
neous (ie, for patients whose characteristics may be
quite different from those of the average patient).
Physicians who recognize this limitation may unfor-
tunately limit their acceptance of the use of CEA in
more appropriate situations, such as for policy deci-
sions or for individual patient decision making in
homogeneous patient populations. Managed care
organizations may perceive physician reluctance
toward CEA as potentially limiting its use.

Methodologic Issues
Timeliness of cost-effectiveness data. Decision

makers emphasize the need for more timely infor-
mation.22 By the time cost-effectiveness data are
available or published, it is often too late to include
this information in the coverage decision because
the new technology has already become established.
This is an important barrier, because once a tech-
nology or intervention has become standard prac-
tice, restricting its use becomes much more difficult.
However, if completed CEAs are not available prior
to the introduction of a new intervention, then CEA
can be used to assess the relative cost effectiveness
for different patient subgroups or for comparing
incremental cost effectiveness of different clinical

strategies that incorporate the new product or
technology.

Perspective of the analysis. The US Public Health
Service guidelines recommend conducting CEAs
from the viewpoint of society for the reference case
analysis.3 Decision makers at MCOs, however, want
information targeted to their decisions, which
implies they want CEAs performed from their own
organizational perspective.7 The difference between
societal and corporate time horizons is but one
aspect of this conflict. For CEAs conducted from the
societal perspective, but reported according to the
guidelines of the US Public Health Service, the
information provided should be sufficient to adapt
them to the perspective of managed care.27 For
example, if resource costs are detailed as units of
utilization multiplied by unit costs, an MCO could
substitute its own acquisition prices and cost struc-
tures.

A relevant question, however, is whether the use
of CEA from the managed care perspective will
improve decision making in a way consistent with
societal objectives, because MCOs tend to have
shorter time horizons and are not responsible for
many healthcare costs, such as long-term care and
unpaid caregivers. Furthermore, other viewpoints
may need to be considered, such as those of employ-
ers and individual patients.

Bias. Managed care organizations are very much
aware of the source of cost-effectiveness studies and
wary of data supplied by the manufacturer of the
product or technology under consideration.12 Thus
there is a perceived need for independent objective
evaluation and generation of cost-effectiveness
information. Guidelines for ensuring independence
have been proposed, although much cost-effective-
ness data that has not been produced according to
these guidelines is apparently reaching MCOs.28

Productivity costs. Although the US Public
Health Service guidelines do not recommend that
productivity costs be incorporated alongside health-
care resource costs and personal time costs, pro-
ductivity costs can be relevant for some perspec-
tives, such as those of employers who are either self-
insured or purchasing managed care for their
employees. Although the measurement and valua-
tion of productivity costs can be a problem from an
ethical perspective in societal CEAs, because health
gains to employees with higher productivity and
income would tend to receive more weight, gains in
productivity due to health improvements are real
economic benefits to the employer. The potential
inclusion of productivity costs, however, is not a
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critical barrier, because standards could be devel-
oped for measuring these costs. Managed care orga-
nizations appear interested in analyses from the
employer perspective to demonstrate value for their
customers, which would entail including costs of
absenteeism and reduced productivity on the job.

Relative interpretation of ratios. Cost-effective-
ness ratios are meaningful only in comparison with
comparably obtained ratios for competing uses of
resources. Their usefulness to MCOs would be
enhanced by the availability of a sufficient number
of CEAs conducted from a managed care perspec-
tive. In the short term, relative interpretation of
ratios will continue to be a barrier until a larger
number of managed care CEAs becomes available.
One potential way to overcome this barrier would be
to reanalyze existing cost-effectiveness studies from
a managed care perspective.

Quality-adjusted life-years and other endpoints.
Managed care organizations characterize quality-
adjusted life-years as an abstract and controversial
endpoint. Of the few CEAs that have been conducted
in the managed care setting, none used quality-
adjusted life-years or life-years as an endpoint.
Instead, intermediate endpoints, such as percent
reduction in low-density lipoprotein cholesterol level
or number of disability-free days, were used.15,18

Although such intermediate endpoints can be used,
they reduce the ease of making comparisons across
interventions.

Discussion and Recommendations 
Managed care organizations are quick to deny

they ration care but admit to being constrained by
budgets. Although MCOs do not appear to ration
explicitly based on CEAs, both the costs and effects
of products and services are considered in coverage
decisions. There is evidence of ad-hoc cost-conse-
quence analysis for expensive technologies and pro-
cedures, but formal CEA is not used. Consider the
following example of the use of ad-hoc CEA in man-
aged care decision making that appeared in the
Wall Street Journal29:

United Health Care Corp. of Minneapolis consid-
ered two new technologies for detection of cervical
cancer. One marginally improves the detection
rate by having Pap smear slides computer-
screened after a technician eyeballs them. United
rejected it even though it might have found a few
more cancer cases. The other increases the num-
ber of cells collected in a Pap smear, greatly boost-
ing chances of finding any cancer. United accept-
ed that. “If you had no constraints, you could do

both. But the marginal gain [of the first] is so
small, it isn’t worth it,” medical director Lee
Newcomer says.

Using ad-hoc CEA has at least 2 important impli-
cations. First, MCOs should be avid consumers and
users of formal CEA because they do consider both
costs and effects in allocation decisions. Second, if
MCOs are making decisions based on informal cost-
consequence analysis, resources are likely to be mis-
allocated if ad-hoc CEA results in incorrect esti-
mates of the tradeoffs between costs and effects.
Illustrating how CEA can contribute to the resource
allocation process is an important area in which
MCOs (and the public) can be educated.

Conducting cost-effectiveness studies can be
expensive, and MCOs are not willing to invest in this
analysis until there is some clearer incentive, either
internally or externally, for them to be using it. The
issues and barriers we have discussed suggest that
CEAs need to be inexpensive and easy to under-
stand. Managed care organizations have little incen-
tive to conduct CEAs themselves, but they do not
trust results from those who have the most incentive
to produce CEAs (industry) or do not agree with the
perspective of other producers of CEAs (govern-
ment, academia). 

The trend toward disease management programs
may help overcome this barrier, as long as such pro-
grams are defined and implemented at the system
level. Similarly, managed care plans that are truly
organized as integrated provider systems have more
of an incentive to be active consumers of CEAs.

Purchasers of healthcare services, such as
employers and government agencies, may play an
important role in requiring the use of cost-effective-
ness data to promote more rational allocation of
their healthcare dollars. Although MCOs appear to
currently have little incentive to produce their own
CEAs, purchasers’ demands could convince them
otherwise. If this were to happen, one would expect
more CEAs to be conducted from the employers’
perspective. 

This raises questions regarding the effectiveness
of the agency relationships between MCOs and
employers and between MCOs and subscribers.
Managed care incentives are not likely to be fully
aligned with those of employers. Requiring CEAs
may be one potential option enabling an employer to
better align managed care’s objectives with an
employer’s goals. Given that most health insurance
is provided through employers, MCOs have clearer
incentives to be better agents for employers than for
individual subscribers. Therefore, it would not be
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surprising if MCOs were not particularly good agents
for their subscribers. Yet the question of how to bet-
ter align managed care’s objectives with those of
subscribers, whose goals are likely to be different
from those of their employer, remains unaddressed.
Depending on the perspective used, incorporating
CEA into managed care decision making may not
improve the managed care-subscriber agency rela-
tionship. An important health policy question is
then how to improve this agency relationship. 

In this article, we have described a number of
barriers to both conducting and using CEA in a
health system characterized by managed care. We
believe that barriers concerning the relevance and
application of CEA are at least as important as those
related to the methods of conducting CEA.
Therefore, research focused on ways to overcome
these barriers, or to understand better the role of
CEA within the context of our cultural and political
environment, is recommended. 

Although standards for conducting CEAs are
available, the extent to which these standards have
been incorporated into the practice of CEA in the
United States is not yet known. In addition, the exis-
tence of competing guidelines published by individ-
ual pharmacy benefit management companies and
MCOs may slow the standardization of practice and,
in turn, the acceptance of cost-effectiveness
methodology. For example, one pharmacy benefit
management company favors “cost impact analy-
ses” to formal CEAs,13 while another recommends
that cost-effectiveness information be tailored to
reflect the provider’s specific characteristics.14

Methodologic issues, such as developing standards
for conducting CEAs from a managed care perspec-
tive, deserve attention, but are only one of several
areas that present barriers to CEA use in managed
care.

To foster the increased and appropriate use of
CEA in a managed care environment, we recom-
mend that those conducting CEAs: (1) present CEA
as a tool for improving health within a budget, rather
than as a cost-cutting technique; (2) demonstrate
how CEA offers information not available from clin-
ical effectiveness data; (3) present results from per-
spectives other than societal; (4) identify key deci-
sion makers for appropriate training in interpreting
CEA; and (5) promote public discussion of the con-
cept, role, and value of CEA as a method for improv-
ing health rather than cutting costs

Managed care, academic, research, governmen-
tal, consumer, and voluntary organizations need to
work together to make relevant CEAs more available

and to demonstrate their value in allocating health
resources. The end result will be improved patient care
and better value for our healthcare dollars.
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